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Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:10 p.m. on Tuesday, February 6, 2007, Nelson Hall East, Room 102, Goodwin Forum.

Members Present:  Chaney, Chesbro, Cheyne, Dunk, Fulgham, Haag, Henkel, Holschuh, Larson, MacConnie, Marshall, Meiggs, Mortazavi, Paoli, Paynton, Powell, Rawal, Riordan, C. Roberts, D. Roberts, Rypkema, Sanford, Shellhase, Thobaben, Van Duzer, Virnoche, Vrem, Woodstra, Yarnall.
Members Absent:  Bliven, Butler, Coffey, Gunsalus, Kornreich, Richmond, Schwetman, Vellanoweth, Wieand.
Proxies:  Ayoob for Moyer, Haag for Dunk (after 5 p.m.).
Guests:  Burges, Zoellner, Snyder, Mullery, Earls, Higgins, Hu.
AGENDA 

Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of January 23, 2007  
M/S/P (Cheyne/Fulgham) to approve the minutes of the meeting of January 23, 2007 as written, with 1 Abstention.

Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair
Chair Mortazavi announced that the University Budget Committee (UBC) will have an important meeting on Monday, February 12, 2-6 p.m. in the Kate Buchanen Room.  All of the campus divisions will make budget presentations to the UBC.  The entire campus community is invited to attend and will be invited to ask questions at the end of the session.

Anna Kircher, CIO, Information Technology Services, is looking for faculty to participate on two search committees.  If senators are interested or know of colleagues who are interested, contact Chair Mortazavi or the Senate Office.
The campus senate chairs will be meeting on Thursday, February 8, 2007.  Chair Mortazavi will attend.

Proxies were announced.
Reports of Standing Committees, Statewide Senators, and Ex-officio members
Faculty Affairs Committee (Chair MacConnie):  The Committee finished revisions to the proposed changes to Appendix J, based on comments received at the last senate meeting of fall semester.  A resolution will be brought to the next Senate meeting as a First Reading.  The Committee is also working on incorporating sections for Counselors in Appendix J and an Appendix K item.

Statewide Senate (Senator Cheyne):  An interim meeting will be held at the end of this week.  A report from the last plenary session has been distributed.  Contact Senator Cheyne if there are any questions regarding the report.  The most recent Statewide Senate’s newsletter was forwarded to everyone today.  Contact Senators Cheyne or Thobaben with any questions.
California Faculty Association (CFA) (Chapter President Meiggs):  The CFA and the CSU have agreed upon a neutral fact-finder.  This is the next phase in the statutory bargaining process.  It is the last opportunity to end impasse between CFA and CSU.  The first scheduled date is February 9.  The fact-finder will meet with both sides and each side will be allowed to present information.  A report will be made in 30 days and non-binding recommendations will be made on how the two parties can resolve impasse.  In the case that the parties do not resolve the current impasse and conditions of work are imposed, CFA is currently collecting pledge cards for a potential strike authorization vote, which would allow CFA to participate in job actions, one of which could include a two-day strike.  Pledge cards can be obtained from Chapter President Meiggs.

Sylvia Skratek is the fact-finder; she has an extensive background in arbitrating education and is very well-known.  There is a link on the CFA web site providing more information [http://www.skratek.com].

Associated Students (President Chaney):  A retreat was recently held and new members of A.S. Council were oriented on policies and procedures and goals for the semester were planned.  Three forums are being planned over the next three months.  A resolution was passed in support of the Graduation Pledge Alliance (GPA) working in association with the 2007 Leadership Conference.
Academic Affairs (Provost Vrem):  On February 26, there will be a campus discussion on the Access to Excellence strategic planning process.  HSU will follow a model similar to what San Diego State did.  There will be three sessions:  1) student success and faculty/staff excellence, 2) relationship between the campus and the system, and 3) wrap-up session.  Further details will be sent out. Senators were encouraged to participate and attend as many sessions as possible.  

Chair Mortazavi thanked Provost Vrem for his regular attendance at the Senate meetings.

Staff Council (Representative Rypkema):  The Staff Council would like to become more involved on campus.  Senators were asked to encourage staff to become more involved with Staff Council.  Staff Council would also like to have a voting representative on the Academic Senate, and will be forwarding a resolution proposing this.

In response to a question, it was not known if there have been any discussions with the union regarding what staff will do if the faculty strike.

Senator Fulgham requested that the Senate Executive Committee discuss the AS CSU resolution passed on February 18-19, “Recognition and Support of Faculty Service in Governance” (AS -2781-06/FA) at its next meeting and request action by the Faculty Affairs Committee in support of the resolution.

1. TIME CERTAIN:  4:20 P.M.  Resolution Endorsing CSU Senate Resolution AS-2782-07/FA “Importance of Settling the Contract Between the CSU and CFA” (#17-06/07-EX)

M/S (Cheyne/Fulgham) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution Endorsing CSU Senate Resolution AS-2782-07/FA, “Importance of Settling the Contract Between the CSU and CFA”

#17-06/07-EX – February 6, 2007

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University endorses the following resolution, approved by the Academic Senate California State University (ASCSU), January 18-19, 2007:

ACADEMIC SENATE OF THE CALIFORNIA STATE UNIVERSITY

AS-2782-07/FA - January 18-19, 2007

Importance of Settling the Contract Between the CSU and CFA

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate California State University (CSU) reaffirm the role of the academy as a venue for creative, thoughtful and respectful discourse where conflicting perspectives can be debated and reasonable compromises reached; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate CSU recognize that it is neither the role nor the

responsibility of the Academic Senate CSU to participate in contract bargaining between the CFA and CSU; it is, however, the role of the Academic Senate CSU to advocate for actions and policies that produce a quality educational system; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate CSU acknowledge that the climate that currently exists in the contract negotiation process undermines morale at all levels, compromises our efforts to provide quality instruction to our students, and damages our ability to recruit and retain high quality students, faculty, staff and administrators; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate CSU again call attention to matters of faculty compensation, workload, and professional growth and development as critical contract issues that must be adequately addressed if the CSU is to recruit and retain the numbers of well-qualified faculty needed to provide high quality classroom instruction; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate CSU urge negotiators for the CSU and the California

Faculty Association (CFA) to use the fact-finding process as a means to reach a reasonable solution that addresses the critical issues without resorting to imposition or job actions; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate CSU call upon the Legislature and Governor to address

the unmet long term financial needs that exist within the CSU; and be it further 

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate CSU forward this resolution to the Governor, Legislature, CSU Board of Trustees and Chancellor, the CFA and local campus senate chairs; and be it further

RESOLVED: That the Academic Senate CSU urge local senates to review and endorse this

resolution.

RATIONALE: Rapid resolution of the issues and adoption of a fair and equitable contract will help the CSU attract and retain high quality faculty who will continue to provide a superior education to the people of California. At the same time, funding to the system is not adequate to address the critical needs that currently exist, including those related to equitable compensation, workload issues and professional development. A concerted effort is required to obtain funding from the Legislature and Governor that more realistically reflects the actual needs of the system.
;and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University forwards this resolution of endorsement to the CSU Board of Trustees and Chancellor, the CFA, the ASCSU Chair, and CSU campus senate chairs.

RATIONALE:  After reviewing ASCSU Resolution AS-2782-06/FA on the “Importance of Settling the contract Between the CSU and CFA”, the HSU Academic Senate concurs and endorses the measures and actions outlined in the resolution.

There was no discussion.  Voting occurred and Resolution #17 PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

M/S/U (Fulgham/Dunk) to make this an emergency item for immediate transmittal to the President.
2. TIME CERTAIN:  4:25 P.M.  Resolution on Senate Review of the HSU Budget Process and the HSU Budget Policy (#18-06/07-SF)

M/S (Larson/Riordan) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on Senate Review of the HSU Budget Process and the HSU Budget Policy
                                         #18-06/07-SF – February 6, 2007

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University, in consultation with the University Executive Committee, form an ad hoc task force in Spring 2007, and charge it to undertake a review of the HSU Budget Process and the HSU Budget Policy; and be it further

RESOLVED:  That the ad hoc task force submit a written report and recommendations to the Academic Senate and to the University Executive Committee by the last scheduled Senate meeting of the Fall 2007 semester.

RATIONALE:  In 2003/2004, the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University approved a new University Budget Process (resolution #01-03/04-SF) and a new University Budget Policy (resolution #11-03/04-SF).  Both resolutions recommended that the policy and the process “be reviewed during the Fall 2006 term”.   The Senate feels that is it important that it take part in this review and because other more immediate budgetary issues have taken priority this term, the Senate proposes postponing the review to Fall 2007.  This will allow for a more thoughtful and thorough review process.

Senator Larson introduced the resolution.  Two ad hoc committees worked to develop the current budget policy and process, which came through the Senate about three years ago.  Both resolutions approving the budget policy and the budget process included a resolved clause calling for a review of each in Fall 2006.  Because of other budget matters that have been a priority this fall, this review has not been done.  If this resolution is passed, there will be thorough review done next fall.
Voting occurred and Resolution #18 was PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

3. TIME CERTAIN:  4:30 P.M.  Faculty Office Hours – Discussion 

Senator Meiggs introduced the discussion on office hours.  Questions have been raised and there seems to be no consistent policy across campus.  The Collective Bargaining Agreement (CBA) indicates that part of faculty members’ required assigned time is holding regular office hours.  It has been suggested that a university policy be created that would provide faculty with an opportunity to set office hours with department chairs, based on workload issues.  The handout in the packet shows various policies in place and variations in practice between the colleges here on campus.  

Discussion:

It is difficult not to have some kind of expectations documented.  Appendix J should be able to resolve this for us; and would prevent individual deans from changing those expectations.  There is a need to address the differences in expectations between the colleges.
A recent article in the Chronicle of Higher Education discusses the possible decline in use of office hours by students and cites different examples, i.e., email as a replacement for foot traffic, use of appointments rather than drop-in hours, use of LMS systems such as Moodle, and the fact that student expectations have changed dramatically.

One of the issues of office hours is the perception of availability.  Departments need someone available to students who walk in.  There needs to be some kind of coordinated expectation of office hours.  Setting a minimum expectation, in terms of availability to students, seems appropriate.
Both structured office hours and availability by appointment are needed in some disciplines.  Many faculty are also available 24 hours a day via email.  

Requiring a minimum number of hours over a certain number of days, as the CNRS policy does, is not good policy.  Having faculty available to answer students’ general questions is a different issue than having faculty available to answer students’ questions with regard to classes.  Students may not show up during scheduled office hours and the time is spent doing other tasks.  Faculty are usually in contact with students via email, Moodle, etc.    A policy requiring a minimum number of scheduled hours is very inefficient and a waste of time.  In CNRS, the dean allows the department chairs to administer the policy; as long as there are not complaints, a chair does not have to be a policeman overseeing office hours.
The bottom line is that it is important that faculty are available to the students who are in their classes.  It is also important that if a policy exists, it be flexible to allow for various types of pedagogy and takes into account the alternative modes of communication that have been mentioned.

We need to be less prescriptive that what is stated in the CNRS policy.  It’s important to be available to students, to have policies, and to include policies within syllabi.  We need to consider the consequences if the policies are not followed.  Is it working smart to have deans and/or department chairs policing office hours?  Having different policies across campus is not good, but we need to think carefully about what is put in place so it is not overly prescriptive or militant, as well as be somewhat cautious about becoming overly available.

Is there a problem across campus?  If student evaluations have not indicated a problem, then why would a faculty member need to be held to a policy set from above?  This should be handled on a case by case basis; a department chair can determine if there is a pattern in student evaluations indicating that a faculty member’s availability is a problem and address the individual situation.
The CNRS policy doesn’t prescribe more hours than what most faculty members are already doing, but it is annoying to have a policy just show up, without any prior discussion.
It was noted that students with disabilities may not be able to use some of the alternative modes of communication mentioned, such as email, etc.  They still need to have access to faculty through office hours and face to face contact.  It might be important to have a general availability policy and it is important for students to know what the expectations are for faculty office hours.
A policy establishing expectations for reasonable availability in terms of office hours would be supported, as long as it is not overly prescriptive, like the CNRS policy.  Problems have not necessarily existed because a policy or lack of a policy; a policy does not prevent someone from being a slacker.  How does a department chair deal with this?  There is nothing in place to handle the minority of faculty who fall in this category.  A policy doesn’t help to address this situation.
The Dean of CAHSS noted that he has received calls from departments asking about policies on office hours as well complaints about individual faculty who are not holding office hours.  The question is at what level is a policy desired?  The college-level is the wrong administrative level to have a policy.  The departments should have policies, either written or tacit, that faculty will hold a reasonable number of office hours/contact time for their students.  The way to address the issue of faculty who are not meeting the policy is to write a letter for their personnel file and establish a paper trail.  More faculty need to pursue this option.    
There needs to be a reliance on professional judgment and responsibility, i.e., rely on faculty to carry out their duties as they see fit.  Sometimes, individuals need advice and this is the role of the department chair.  Department chairs may discuss with deans as necessary.  The seriousness of the individual problem needs to be ascertained before it can be addressed appropriately.  Concern was expressed that a policy such as the one in CNRS could be interpreted to mean a maximum as well as a minimum – this is not desirable either.    

The Dean from COPS also agreed that a policy at the college level is not desirable, but that departments should be encouraged to have policies.  There are important guidelines to have such as having a regular accessibility schedule that is included on a syllabus, posted and made available to department staff so that students know how to get in contact with faculty.  An accessibility schedule is more broadly defined than office hours; it would include access in a number of different forms.  Minimal expectations need to be conveyed, especially to new faculty.  At the college level, there is an expectation that faculty are available to their students.  Individuals who do not meet this responsibility need to be called to task; a departmental policy provides the means for assessing individuals and using the RTP process to address problems as needed.  A good example of a campus policy is one in current use at San Diego State.  It encourages faculty to keep a regular schedule of office hours, which they share with their students and department.  Departments are urged to develop their own policies.  A general statement in the HSU Faculty Handbook, encouraging faculty to have and make available an accessibility schedule would be sufficient to address our concerns.   

There is anecdotal evidence that students complain about faculty not showing up for classes; this is a much more serious problem than the issue of office hours.  Comparing use of email, Moodle, etc. with in-person visits should be done with caution.  Personal interaction needs to be valued and kept in mind that faculty can learn from students during these interactions as well as students learning from faculty.  It is important to show a human and compassionate face to students who are having problems and email not be the best venue for this.  A lot of career development and linking with job opportunities occurs in face to face meetings with students. 
It was noted that the new “HSU Instructor Evaluation” form has a specific question about accessibility of the professor and this could be a way to ascertain if a problem exists, at least for students in classes.  It was noted that professors also need to be accessible to advisees, etc.

4. TIME CERTAIN:  4:45 P.M.  University Budget – Discussion

Senator Larson introduced the discussion on the University budget and the University Budget Committee (UBC) process.  All were reminded again of the upcoming meeting on Monday, Feb. 12.  Each division/unit will make a presentation on their “Form #3” decisions, outlining the steps they will take in order to meet a 7% budget reduction and listing the consequences of the reduction on the division and on the university.  The “Form #3” has been borrowed from Long Beach, along with other elements of their process.  The UBC has a web site [http://www.humboldt.edu/~budget/Pages/Committees.htm] where information such as the timeline, minutes, agendas, etc. can be found.  The UBC has four remaining meetings before it makes its recommendations to the President and the University Executive Committee.   

Senator Larson distributed a handout that includes the revised UBC membership and an outline of the committee’s charge.  It was emphasized that the UBC is charged with keeping its review and recommendations at a university-wide level, and not to micro-manage lower level decisions made by deans, department chairs, and vice presidents.
The UBC was instructed to use the HSU Strategic Plan in its decision-making, which has proved to be challenging.  In addition, principles have been developed to help guide the decision-making process.  The Committee used the Delphi Method to try and identify what is central/core to the university’s mission.  

Data from six other CSU campuses (chosen for comparison) was reviewed and the UBC became better informed and prepared for the upcoming division presentations.  Data from HSU, across divisions and over time, was also provided for the UBC to review.  
Senator Larson distributed a second handout with the President’s “Principles to guide decisions on expenditure reductions for Humboldt State University.”  A draft was provided to the UBC and feedback was given to the President.  The principles were formed based on some of the recommendations from Manual Esteban, provided after his visit to the campus.  It was clarified that the principles on the handout are the final version (not a draft).   

The UBC used the Delphi Method to rank the list of MBUs (Major Budget Units) on campus according to 1=Core, 2=Secondary, or 3=External.  After the first round, it was determined that the tool wasn’t helping to define the University’s core centrality, etc.  However, it did provide a mechanism for further conversation and was helpful as a communication tool.  
Senators were invited to fill out the Delphi form and share it with their constituency representative on the UBC.  
Discussion:

The principles will be posted on the UBC web site, included in the minutes from the last two meetings.
The President has asked the UBC not to deal with “minutiae,” yet the UBC is working with a lot of data at a detailed level.  There seems to be a mixed ideology.  As a department chair, this is uncomfortable.  

How can the UBC be expected to make decisions on budget cuts to Academic Affairs without that information?  The UBC is not making decisions about what to cut at the department level, but the information is needed to help make recommendations regarding cuts at the division level.
Concern was expressed that in the past, the expanded ARAC made decisions about cutting departments.  It was noted that the UBC is trying very hard not to repeat that scenario.
What is it we are trying to achieve overall with the budget cuts?  The last estimate provided to the UBC is that about a $4.6 million dollar reduction is needed to bring us into balance.  The estimate is based on this year’s budget/expenditures and deficit and takes into account what HSU expects to received from the CSU next year.  This is only an approximation, but it is the target that the UBC is working with.  HSU’s gross budget is about $90 million dollars – 5% reduction would be about $4.6 million.  There are parts of the budget (general university obligations) that are not subject to reductions, i.e., cannot be cut.  When these are removed, the budget is ca. $70 million – in order to meet the total reduction, the cut on this portion of the budget will need to be ca. 7%.   
It was commented that the second principle listed on the handout “Reward efficiency and measurable goal achievement with incentives for all units on campus” seems strange when we have no money.  It was recommended that principle #3 should be moved and placed first in the list.
The UBC chose to use the list of MBUs for the Delphi Method exercise, rather than going to the departmental level.  MBUs are a budget artifact, and the UBC discussed the fact that there a huge differences in the size of the units.  In the end, the most valuable part of the exercise was not what eventual rankings/numbers will be, but the discussion that it generated in terms of what is central to the University in what we do.

Defining what is core in terms of academic offerings needs to happen at the department level, and should not be a matter of deciding whether or not Art is core to the university, but what is core to Art, i.e., what is the mission of the department.  For example, electives might not be core to a program, or service might not be core.  Each department has to decide how far it can go in terms of cuts, without losing its identity.  It was noted that in the listing of MBUs, “Undergraduate Studies” and “Graduate Studies & Research” are the offices that support those areas, not all undergraduate studies or graduate studies.  It is dangerous to be ranking the colleges; and it is not clear what is being ranked.  It’s hard to understand what committee members are ranking.
It was noted that all of the colleges were ranked as 1=Core by the UBC.  It was clarified that the UBC is not ranking at the departmental level.  

The reason that UBC is ranking areas is to help it determine how to apply the budget cuts; the 7% reduction may not necessarily be across the board.  Each division will provide information on the consequences of a 7% cut, and UBC will evaluate this information and make recommendations on the actual percentage cuts for each division.

It is good that the UBC is looking at the data that has been collected; it informs them of key issues at all levels.  The committee needs to have this information in order to make decisions at the university-wide level; as well as to ask good questions at the upcoming budget presentations.  As long as the information is not used to make decisions that should be made at the departmental level, it serves a very useful purpose.
The President has indicated that if the UBC is able to recommend a sound plan for making budget reductions, the President may be able to take it to the Chancellor’s Office and ask to spread the cuts over two years.  If the campus can show it is making a good faith effort in terms of bring the budget into balance, i.e., provide a credible plan, it may be possible to take it to the Chancellor. 
It seems odd that the Delphi Method was used on this particular list; ten of the thirty items on the list are under Academic Affairs.  It might be good to continue the Delphi exercise and identify by divisions.  Other kinds of lists could be developed, i.e., including GE, majors, lower division administrators, etc.  

HSU is already in the process of losing its identity and is further threatened by this round of budget cuts.

It was noted that the principles for guiding the UBC’s decision-making will not be helpful for making decisions at the college level.  There is nothing on the list about maintaining FTES, which seems odd.  Concern was expressed about the implementation of the budget cuts.  Deans will be notified on April 2 about the budget.  Students will begin registering soon after that.  If the reductions are non-negotiable, they will be implemented.  But at the college level, some may take some time and require some planning.  It will be very tough to implement.
It was clarified that any serious cut in Academic Affairs will take two to three years to implement.

The presentations made at the Provost’s Council were vague, especially in terms of personnel.  Will there be more transparency at the presentations on Monday?  The UBC has called for complete transparency.  However, caution needs to be exercised about putting out speculations on elimination of departments and making statements that may have unintended consequences.  This can inflict long-term harm on individuals and on programs.

In order to provide full transparency, one alternative is to give everyone a lay-off notice which has to be done by an established calendar date.

What happened in Fall 2006 was not fair to the individuals who lost their jobs, with only eight weeks notice.  It is understandable that we don’t want to alarm prospective students, but it is unprofessional not to provide fair notice to people who are losing their jobs.  It is the intention of the administration, as soon as it knows what action needs to be taken, to inform employees as quickly as possible.  But there is also a desire not to alarm people unnecessarily.

Every senator, college dean, etc. has an opportunity to participate in the Access to Excellence discussions and to articulate the harmful effect of these budget cuts and emphasize the need for the CSU to develop a different funding formula.  People need to be present at every meeting; the Board of Trustees needs to hear from HSU.  The students were successful when they went down to the CO; they were very effective.  Senators now have an opportunity to influence the CSU strategic planning process by participating in the discussions/meetings on February 26, 2007.

The only way to off-set the deficit, besides making cuts, is to increase income.  Income is derived from FTES, which is derived from two components:  headcount (the number of students on campus) and the average student load.  We still need to increase the average student load – it went up to 14, but hasn’t reached 15, which is the level we are funded at.  We need to increase enrollment, by both attracting and retaining students.
An outside study group is coming to HSU to determine why the retention of Hispanic students is fairly remarkable.  This is another opportunity for HSU to express its uniqueness.  
It was noted that HSU students have one of the highest average loads in the system.

Every member of the UBC has taken the job very seriously and has done the best possible in terms of collecting and reviewing information.  The UBC will make every effort to minimize the harm to campus as much as possible when it makes it recommendations on budget reductions.
Could a cheat sheet of bullets, providing evidence on why a different approach to funding needs to be taken, be provided for faculty for the meetings on February 26?
It would be helpful to know what evidence will be used for arguing the point.  
The strategic planning process that is underway is called “Access and Excellence”.  The current funding model only rewards access, i.e., it only rewards campuses with enrollment growth.  HSU is located in a challenging geographic area.  The cost of doing business here is higher:  it is rural (i.e., more expensive in terms of travel costs), and has the 2nd highest number of high-cost programs in the CSU.  This drives up the cost per student; the marginal rate (funded by the state) is fine if you have low cost programs, but does not cover our high cost programs.
It was suggested that the Senate Executive Committee put some thoughts together next week and have the Senate endorse them.

Rather than define our uniqueness, we need to define our minimal requirements for excellence and what that means for Humboldt, in terms of money for professional development, student support services, etc.  Without a growing student population, these costs have to come out of a base budget.  Alternatives include considering a state policy that would shift students from campuses that are maxed out to campuses that have room.  Another argument would be to argue for proportionality; i.e., HSU getting the same assigned time awards for grants as San Diego does.  Every CSU campus requires a certain level of infrastructure in place, regardless of size.  This can cost smaller campuses more.  Alternatives to the argument that we need to be treated differently because we’re unique, need to be sought.
M/S/U (Fulgham/Powell) to adjourn.  The meeting adjourned at 6:05 p.m.



















